India's Role in Global Health: The Ancient and the Modern

Victoria Y. Fan, Janeen Madan Keller and Abha Mehndiratta

s India emerges as a key player in global health, it is important to ask which areas offer the greatest opportunity to advance international cooperation. This essay describes India's historical influences and highlights current and future directions for India's role in global health, particularly against the backdrop of the COVID-19 pandemic.

Historically, India has been a source of argumentative traditions resulting in influential philosophies, ranging from Buddhism and vegetarianism to meditation. More recently, India has served not only as a critical provider of medical products, services, and health information technology, but also as a source of emigrating talent in the health sector.

Tracing the Spread of Ancient Indian Ideas

Two thousand years ago, the trade routes that brought Chinese silk to the West also enabled the cultural exchange of Indian ideas, transmitted in part by scholars trained in the argumentative traditions at ancient international universities such as Nalanda, in disciplines such as philosophy, mathematics, and ayurveda, among others.¹ These ideas have persisted over time, influencing how diverse cultures

approach health and well-being. The eighth-century Indian scholar Shantideva wrote in his *Bodhisattvacaryāvatāra* (Guide to the Bodhisattva's Way of Life) that, "As long as diseases afflict living beings / May I be the doctor, the medicine / And also the nurse / Who restores them to health."² Shantideva, who was inspired by the vision of Gautama Buddha, was not unique; there are hundreds of Indian scholars whose ideas are practiced today beyond India's borders.

Some ancient ideas have been directly translated into modern public health campaign messaging. The image below depicts an Indian Buddhist motif used in Taiwan in 1926, when it was a colony of Imperial Japan. This many-armed 'police bodhisattva', shown in a seated yogic posture and holding a weapon and prayer beads, also emphasised the multitasking functions of epidemic control, including providing shots, emergency aid, and controlling crime (see Figure 1³). The title of the poster says, "Namo Great Police Bodhisattva", thus importing the Indian word *namo*, which loosely translates to "homage to", in addition to the word 'bodhisattva', which is a superhero concept prevalent across East Asia.

Figure 1: Police Bodhisattvas as a Vehicle for Public Health in Japanese-Ruled Taiwan in the 1920s



Think20 India 2023

Today, Taiwan—a self-governed island that is disputed to be part of China—has a high prevalence of vegetarianism, which has Buddhist roots that can be traced to the Indian concept of *ahimsa*, or non-violence.^{4,5} Meanwhile, the health effects of vegetarian diets in preventing metabolic risks are being increasingly appreciated in modern public health practice.⁶ Vegetarianism as a potential tool to address climate change has also gained attention within the United Nations International Panel on Climate Change (IPCC).⁷

The ancient ideas and practices of meditation and mindfulness are also embedded in the practice of modern psychology. The US Department of Veterans Affairs, for instance, employs digital applications on mindfulness to support military veterans.⁸ Tools in evidence-based psychotherapy, such as dialectical behavioural therapy, also integrate mindfulness.⁹

India's Current Role in Global Health

India serves not only as a provider of medical products, services, and health information technology, but also as a source of emigrating talent, including nurses and doctors. India has a long-earned reputation of being the 'pharmacy of the world'. It is the largest global vaccine manufacturing hub, supplying 60 percent of the world's vaccines.¹⁰ Indian manufacturers export low-cost, quality-assured vaccines to over 170 countries.¹¹ Most notably, during the COVID-19 pandemic, India's Serum Institute was licensed to produce the Oxford-AstraZeneca vaccine, which was instrumental in expanding access to low- and middle-income countries through the COVAX program.¹² However, the Indian government imposed an export ban from April to September 2021 to help rapidly vaccinate its own population during a devastating second wave, highlighting the shortcomings of a highly concentrated global vaccine supplier base.¹³

India is also the world's largest exporter of generic drugs. Indian generic medicine producers are well-known for their role in accelerating global access to low-cost antiretroviral medicines. More recently, an Indian generic company became the first to receive regulatory approval from the World Health Organization for its generic version of Pfizer's Paxlovid drug—a highly effective oral antiviral to treat COVID-19.¹⁴

Yet, despite advances, the quality of Indian drugs has room to improve. Medicinal syrups linked to acute kidney injury in Gambia in 2022, and other cases of tainted medicines have damaged public trust in Indian health products.¹⁵ A stronger

regulatory infrastructure is essential to support the growth of India's biotech sector and solidify its role as a global pharmaceutical hub.

Moreover, India's pioneering universal Unique Identification Program, known as Aadhaar, has been used to deliver social and health services.^{16,17} More recently, under the National Health Authority, the Ayushman Bharat Digital Mission (ABDM) is pioneering health informatics infrastructure for facilitating health information exchange.¹⁸

Under the aegis of the National Health Authority, the work of the Health Technology Assessment Agency represents an important aspect of India's move towards universal health coverage (UHC).¹⁹ Health technology assessment is a key tool for expanding UHC and weighing the benefits and costs of different health interventions and health benefits packages.²⁰ It provides insights for low- and middle-income countries interested in building data systems²¹ and institutional mechanisms for priority setting.²²

Finally, Indian talent, including in health, is internationally well-respected. India has been a leading source of international physician as well as nurse graduates.^{23,24} Nevertheless, concerns about adequate domestic health workforce in India persist.²⁵

Future Directions for Advancing Global Health Cooperation

As an emerging leader, India has the opportunity to place key health priorities on the agenda.^{26,27} First, as underscored by the COVID-19 pandemic, regionally diversified production of vaccines and other medical countermeasures are essential for equitable global access. India should advance global cooperation on more distributed manufacturing of medical countermeasures, including adequate supply and demand-side financing as well as sufficient attention to the underlying policy environment. For example, Indian policymakers should explore mutually beneficial approaches for technology transfer or regionalised local subsidiaries.

Second, digital health innovations offer significant potential for advancing UHC as well as for preparedness for health emergencies and surveillance. Indian policymakers may consider how global health cooperation in the areas of digital health innovation, including through public-private partnerships, may help to provide the required workforce capacity to other developing nations seeking to strengthen their digital health systems for UHC. These approaches will require inter-sectoral approaches to health, drawing from Indian expertise in the IT sector. A key lesson from Indian history is the role of trained professionals and scholars as well as that of training institutions in the spread of innovations. Indian policymakers should also consider formal strategies to engage with the large Indian diaspora alongside ways to promote international educational exchange such as through scholarships to build capacities and competencies for global health, both in India and abroad.

India's ability to contribute to the global health agenda also depends greatly on health outcomes for Indians at home. As the world's most populous country, the wellbeing of its own population has significant implications for nearly all global health measures. Much more work remains to be done to advance health priorities at home and abroad—and greater multilateral cooperation offers a promising pathway to achieve mutual goals.

Victoria Fan is a senior fellow and a health economist at the Center for Global Development.

Janeen Madan Keller *is a policy fellow and Deputy Director of Global Health Policy at the Center for Global Development.*

Abha Mehndiratta *is a paediatrician and a non-resident fellow at the Center for Global Development.*

Endnotes

- 1 Amartya Sen, *The Argumentative Indian: Writings on Indian History, Culture and Identity* (Penguin Books India, 2012). 432 p.
- 2 Santideva, *A Guide to the Bodhisattva Way of Life* (Ithaca, NY: Snow Lion, 1997). 152 p.
- 3 Joseph Wicentowski, "Policing Health in Modern Taiwan, 1895-1949" (Department of History Dissertation, Harvard University, 2007).
- 4 "Vegetarianism by country," Wikipedia, accessed July 12, 2023, https://en.wikipedia. org/w/index.php?title=Vegetarianism_by_country&oldid=1164768224
- 5 Jasmine Oertel, "Why Taipei is Asia's top destination for vegans," *Taipei Times*, February 13, 2018, accessed July 12, 2023, https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/feat/ archives/2018/02/13/2003687547
- 6 Monica Dinu et al., "Vegetarian, Vegan Diets and Multiple Health Outcomes: A Systematic Review with Meta-Analysis of Observational Studies," *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition* 57 (17): 3640–49, https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2016.1138447.
- 7 Quirin Schiermeier, "Eat Less Meat: UN Climate-Change Report Calls for Change to Human Diet," *Nature* 572, no. 7769 (2019): 291–92, https://doi.org/10.1038/d41586-019-02409-7.
- 8 VA Mobile, "VA App Store: Mental Health," https://mobile.va.gov/appstore.
- 9 Jennifer Eeles and Dawn-Marie Walker, "Mindfulness as Taught in Dialectical Behaviour Therapy: A Scoping Review," *Clinical Psychology & Psychotherapy* 29, no. 6 (2022): 1843–53, https://doi.org/10.1002/cpp.2764.
- 10 Invest India, "Invest India: Pharmaceutical Sector," https://www.investindia.gov.in/sector/ pharmaceuticals.
- 11 Lauren Frayer, "The World's Largest Vaccine Maker Took a Multimillion Dollar Pandemic Gamble," NPR, March 18, 2021, https://www.npr.org/sections/ goatsandsoda/2021/03/18/978065736/indias-role-in-covid-19-vaccine-production-isgetting-even-bigger.
- 12 Frayer, "The World's Largest Vaccine Maker Took a Multimillion Dollar Pandemic Gamble"
- 13 Dave Lawler, "India's Second Wave Hits the Whole World through Vaccine Export Curbs," *Axios*, April 1, 2021, https://www.axios.com/2021/04/01/india-coronavirus-second-wave-vaccine-exports.
- 14 "India-Based Hetero's Paxlovid Generic Gets WHO Backing," *Reuters*, December 28, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/business/healthcare-pharmaceuticals/india-based-heterospaxlovid-generic-gets-who-backing-2022-12-27/.
- 15 Mariatou Tala Jallow and Prashant Yadav, "Opinion: Death of 66 Children a Wake-up Call for Drug Regulatory System," *Devex*, October 11, 2022, https://www.devex.com/ news/sponsored/opinion-death-of-66-children-a-wake-up-call-for-drug-regulatorysystem-104181.

- 16 Alan Gelb and Anit Mukherjee, "Building on Digital ID for Inclusive Services: Lessons from India," Center for Global Development, September 13, 2019, https://www.cgdev.org/ publication/building-digital-id-inclusive-services-lessons-india.
- 17 Alan Gelb and Anit Mukherjee, "Digital Technology in Social Assistance Transfers for COVID-19 Relief: Lessons from Selected Cases," Center For Global Development, September 2, 2019, https://www.cgdev.org/publication/digital-technology-socialassistance-transfers-covid-19-relief-lessons-selected-cases.
- 18 National Health Authority, "Ayushman Bharat Digital Mission," Government of India, https://www.ndhm.gov.in/.
- 19 Department of Health Research, "Health Technology Assessment in India (HTAIn)," Government of India, https://htain.icmr.org.in/.
- 20 Amanda Glassman et al., eds., *What's In, What's Out: Designing Benefits for Universal Health Coverage*, (Washington DC: Center For Global Development, 2017).
- 21 Akashdeep Chauhan Singh et al., "Building a Better Evidence Base for Health Technology Assessment: Lessons From India," Center For Global Development, November 22, 2022, https://www.cgdev.org/blog/building-better-evidence-base-health-technologyassessment-lessons-india.
- 22 Abha Mehndiratta et al., "How to Build Trusted Priority-Setting Systems to Increase Value for Money in Health Care Decisions," Center For Global Development, September 17, 2022, https://www.cgdev.org/blog/how-build-trusted-priority-setting-systems-increasevalue-money-health-care-decisions.
- 23 Fitzhugh Mullan, "The Metrics of the Physician Brain Drain," *New England Journal of Medicine* 353, no. 17 (2005): 1810–18, https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMsa050004.
- Karolina Socha-Dietrich and Jean-Christophe Dumont, "International Migration and Movement of Nursing Personnel to and Within OECD Countries - 2000 to 2018: Developments in Countries of Destination and Impact on Countries of Origin," OECD, February 24, 2021, https://doi.org/10.1787/b286a957-en.
- 25 Sudhir Anand and Victoria Fan, "The Health Workforce in India, Human Resources for Health Observer Series," World Health Organization, 2016, https://apps.who.int/iris/ handle/10665/250369.
- Victoria Y. Fan et al., "Tracking the Flow of Health Aid from BRICS Countries," *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 92, no. 6 (2014): 457–58, https://doi.org/10.2471/
 BLT.13.13247.
- 27 Martin McKee et al., "BRICS' Role in Global Health and the Promotion of Universal Health Coverage: The Debate Continues," *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 92, no. 6 (2014): 452–53, https://doi.org/10.2471/BLT.13.132563.